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ABStrAct

This paper examines the relationship sexual victimization (both childhood sexual victimization 
and adult sexual victimization), aggression and alcohol consumption. The data for this research is 
from the Gender, Alcohol and Culture: an International Study (GENACIS). A random sample of 
2070 adults (53.8% males and 64.2% females), 18 years and above, drawn from two geo-political 
regions in Nigeria were interviewed. The interest here is to examine the prevalence of childhood- 
and adult- sexual victimization among males and females, who is reported as the perpetrators of 
victimization. Results obtained did not show any gender difference in prevalence of childhood 
sexual victimization or adult sexual victimization. It was also found that childhood sexual victim-
ization was predictive of adult victimization. This paper further explores the relationship of sexual 
victimization with the experience of partner aggression as well as individual alcohol drinking 
pattern. There are indications of a link between childhood sexual victimization and subsequent 
partner aggression. There was however no relationship in regards to alcohol consumption patterns. 
Implications of these findings are discussed. 
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introDuction

In recent history there has been considerable 
attention focused on issues of childhood sexu-
al abuse, and adult sexual victimization. This 
may in part be due to the efforts to address re-
lated issues of sexually transmitted infections, 
HIV/AIDS, commercial sexual exploitation of 
women, and child/ human trafficking. Issue of 
this nature have at one level increased the need 
for a clearer understanding of sexual activities 
and behaviours particularly as it relates to in-
dividuals that may be in a vulnerable position. 

The new understanding that has emerged has 
played a central role in dispelling previously 
held beliefs that the sexually abused victims 
were to blame for their experience (Messam & 
Long, 1996). This shift from previously held 
beliefs along with the interest raised in regards 
to these issues has made it easier for people to 
disclose their own victimization. With this also 
is the desire to unearth the extent and nature of 
victimization in varied populations. 

Many of the studies seeking to establish 
the prevalence of sexual victimization often 
adopt cross-sectional retrospective methods 
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where respondents are required to report from 
memory any history of sexual victimization. 
The validity of self-reporting of sexual victim-
ization has been drawn into question as people 
have been known to under-report their own ex-
perience (Fergusson, Horwood, & Woodward, 
2000; Widom & Morris, 1997). It is thought 
that factors such as individuals responding 
in what is considered socially appropriate, 
unwillingness to disclose information, misin-
terpretation of the questions or sheer errors in 
their ability to recall the incident, could lead to 
this under reporting of incidents. Rohsenov et 
al, (1988) report that asking the question more 
than once aids disclosure of difficult material 
of this nature. In a more recent work which im-
proves on methods used in previous research, 
Barnes et. al., (2009) present evidence con-
trary to this, they found that individuals can 
accurately report retrospectively substantiated 
sexual victimization (SV), and at this with re-
markably high test re-test assessment over a 
two year period. Whether this is a result of the 
changing culture in recent times or purely as a 
result of the method adopted may however be 
in question.

The reported rates of child sexual abuse 
(CSA) in literature range from 4% to 62% for 
women (Salter 1992), these rates are said to be 
lower for men (Ackard & Neumark-Stainzer, 
2003; Dube et al., 2005; Edgardh & Ormstad 
2000; Sundaram, Laursen & Helweg-Larsen, 
2008). The variations in prevalence of CSA 
obtained in different studies have been attrib-
uted to inconsistencies in the definition and 
method of study used. For one, this field is 
plagued by inconsistencies in definition of sex-
ual abuse and victimization (Mayall & Gold, 
1995; Simpson & Miller, 2002). Some stud-
ies use restrictive definitions which limit it to 
activities involving intercourse or penetrative 
contact (i.e rape) while some others use vary-
ing degrees of a broadened definition encom-
passing any unwanted experience of a sexual 
nature that may involve but are not limited to 
penetrative contact. Responses to the questions 
are also affected by how these questions are 
phrased as well as the context in which these 
questions are presented. The range of response 

obtained in these surveys often highlight the 
fact that SV in children and adults are more 
prevalent than previously thought.

Child sexual abuse has been associated with 
a number of negative consequences. It has 
for instance been found to contribute to risky 
sexual behaviour and lack of self-protection 
in sexual situations among the women (Co-
hen et al., 2000, 2009; Heiman et. al., 2004; 
Koenig & Clark, 2004; McNair & Seals, 
2001). As noted by Arriola et al. (2005) this 
relationship between CSA and risky sexual 
behaviour is upheld despite varying defini-
tions of CSA. Other negative outcomes asso-
ciated with the experience of CSA includes; 
self-harm (Messman-Moore & Long, 2003; 
Noll, Horowitz, et al., 2003), suicidal ideation 
(Bendixen et al. 1994; Garnefski & Diekstra, 
1997), depressive disorders (Kendler et. al., 
2000) pervasive sexual problems (Leonard & 
Follette 2002); emotional and somatic symp-
toms of morbidity (Sundaram et al., 2008), and 
other forms of psychological distress. (Carter, 
et al., 2006; Hilden et al., 2004; Kendler, et. 
al., 2000; Murphy et al., 1988).

The negative consequences of particular 
concern in this paper are the association of 
CSA and SV and intimate partner aggres-
sion, and subsequent alcohol use in adulthood. 
Women who for instance have experienced 
CSA have been found to be at a greater risk 
of being sexually victimized in adolescence 
and adulthood, than women who otherwise 
did not experience childhood sexual abuse 
(Classen, et. al.,2005; Coid et al., 2001; Desai 
et al., 2002; Maker, Kemmelmeier, & Peter-
son, 2001; Siegel &Williams, 2003). A few re-
searchers postulate CSA as the strongest pre-
dictor of subsequent SV at an older age (Casey 
& Nurius, 2005; Merrill et al., 1999; Wolfe et 
al., 2004). Revictimization is commonly re-
ported among women who have experienced 
CSA; sexual aggression is reported for their 
male counterparts (Witchel, 1991; Burgess et 
al., 1988). It has been linked to the tendency 
for these women to be physically revictim-
ized with a much greater tendency for them to 
experience domestic and intimate partner vio-
lence ((Banyard et al., 2000; Coid et al., 2001; 
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Daigneault, Hébert & McDuff, 2009; West, 
Williams & Segal, 2000; White & Widom, 
2003; Whitfield et al., 2003). 

Revictimization just as CSA has long term 
effects; this has been examined in a number of 
studies. A couple of studies that have examined 
this in great detail gathering data from women 
who have experienced multiple SV (either as 
children who were repeatedly sexually vic-
timized by the same person or victimized by 
different assailants, or had been sexually vic-
timized both before and after the age of 18, or 
multiple sexual assault as an adult). This group 
showed greater levels of distress and psychi-
atric difficulties than other victim groups and 
non-victims (Murphy et. al., 1988). 

With regards to the association of CSA with 
subsequent drug or alcohol use, it has been 
speculated that the individuals reporting sexu-
al abuse in childhood use drugs and alcohol to 
self-medicate (Miranda et al., 2002; Wilsnack 
et al., 1991; Young, 1992). A number of stud-
ies have shown CSA to significantly correlate 
with subsequent alcohol or drug use (Cohen et 
al., 2009; Dong, et al., 2003; Dube et al., 2002; 
Fargo, 2008; Johnson et al., 2005; Nelson et 
al., 2002; Wilsnack et al., 1997). One study 
(Widom et. al., 1999) present contary findings 
where CSA does not lead to increased risk for 
lifetime usage of drugs. In the literature that 
shows an association of CSA or SV with al-
cohol consumption, the direction of the rela-
tionship has not been too clear. The direction 
of the relationship at times presents alcohol or 
drug use as a precursor to SV, increasingly as-
sociated with unwanted sexual advances and 
sexual victimization (Amos et al., 2008; Fisher 
et al., 2000; Krieter et. al., 1999; Martin et al., 
2005; Messman-Moore, et. al., 2009), and at 
other times that SV increases the risk of al-
cohol consumption (Foshee, 1996; Kilpatrick 
et al. 1997; Wilsnack et al., 1997). Alcohol or 
drugs thus present as a consequence of, and at 
other times as a precursor to SV. 

Previously the research on CSA has largely 
been focused on women with fewer studies that 
are inclusive of males (Miller and Mancuso, 
2004). Studies that have included male respon-
dents suggest that males may be affected dif-

ferently. Hoffman and Su (1998) have in their 
research found significant gender differences 
in response to stressful life events, where ado-
lescent females showed a greater likelihood 
of abusing substance than their male counter-
parts. These findings in relation to gender dif-
ferences in CSA and alcohol relationship has 
been confirmed in other studies (Miller and 
Mancuso, 2004; Simpson and Miller, 2002; 
Widom and Hiller-Sturmhöfel, 2001).

Urquiza and Goodline-Jones (1994) have 
likewise reported prevalence rates for differ-
ent types of victimization among college stu-
dents of different ethnic groups. They found 
that black women reported significantly higher 
rates of rape and revictimization than white 
and Hispanic women. Later findings of Miller 
et al 1999) contradicts this as they found low-
est rates of rape and revictimization reported 
by black women, Possible explanations given 
for this disparity has been in the population 
used. Miller et al used respondents recruited 
from the Navy as opposed to college students. 
Irrespective of where the sample was drawn 
from, the evidence points to ethnic differences 
being reported in the rates of experience of SV 
by women. Despite this observed ethnic dif-
ference however, the predictors for SV remain 
the same. 

In this paper we will in using a uniform 
questionnaire be able to examine prevalence 
rates for different types of SV in Nigeria. As 
responses will be received from both male and 
female respondents, it will allow for us to ex-
amine gender differences as well as identify 
patterns of association between sexual victim-
ization (CSV or ASV), partner aggression, and 
alcohol consumption

MethoD

Data used in this study were collected in 
2002 from the North-Central and the South-
South regions of the country. In the North-
Central region, three states (Benue, Nasarrawa, 
and Plateau), and the Federal capital Territory 
were selected. In the South-South two states 
were included (Akwa Ibom, Rivers). 

SEXUAL VICTIMIZATION IN NIGERIA
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Sampling frame was obtained from the Fed-
eral Office of Statistics. The sampling process 
involved a number of stages:

i. sampling the enumeration area to be in-
cluded, 

ii. sampling household units from house-
holds listed in the each of the enumera-
tion areas selected, 

iii. sampling of housing units where there 
was more than one housing unit in a 
household (address), and lastly

iv. sampling the individuals within the 
housing unit. 

Representativeness was achieved through 
the selection of respondents based on other 
variables like sex, and age. Because of the 
need to sample relatively equal number of 
males and females each interviewer alternated 
from house-to –house between the males and 
females in the choice of the adult member to 
interview. 

Procedure
Interviewers were recruited from the Fed-

eral Office of Statistics, and trained for the 
purpose of this study. The interviewers were 
trained in two separate locations for the sepa-
rate regions of the country. This training was 
done by members of the research planning 
team and consultants. Most of the refusals that 
would have come from community heads in 
these situations were averted as the interview-
ers were known for their data collecting roles 
for the Federal Office of Statistics in the past.

Measures
The data used in this study is part of the 

Gender Alcohol and Culture: An Interna-
tional Study (GENACIS). The questionnaire 
used in this study was designed by the In-
ternational Research Group on Gender and 
Alcohol (IRGGA). It was a highly structured 
questionnaire with defined response codes. 
The respondents were asked questions which 
related to experience of CSV (before age 16) 
by family members as well as by non-family 
members. They were also required to respond 

to questions of adult sexual victimization 
(i.e age 16 or older). In most countries the 
response categories for these questions in-
cluded: “very often”, “often”, “sometimes”, 
“rarely”, or “never”. For the purpose of anal-
ysis the responses very often, often, some-
times, rarely and never were recorded as 
“Yes”, or “No” to allow for comparison with 
those other countries that had limited them-
selves to yes or no responses.

Other measures of interest were questions 
regarding the experience of aggression and al-
cohol consumption. It was possible from these 
measures to identify if the individual had been 
a victim or perpetrator of intimate partner ag-
gression within the past two years. Two mea-
sures of drinking were taken; the individuals 
current drinking status, (either a current drinker 
or abstainer depending on his or her consump-
tion of an alcoholic beverage within the past 
12 months). A second drinking measure used 
was the usual quantity of alcohol consumed 
during a typical drinking session.

reSultS

A total of 2070 adults were interviewed. 
This was made up of 1114 (53.8%) males and 
956 (46.2%) females (see Table 1). The mean 
age of this sample was 37.71 (SD=12.4). Mea-
sures of consumption of alcoholic beverage 
within the past 12 months showed 42.1% for 
and 22.3% for females. 

Prevalence of childhood and Adult Sexual 
Victimization

One of the primary aims was to examine the 
prevalence of child and adult sexual victimiza-
tion as it occurs among both male and female 
respondents, within Nigeria. Results show 
there was no gender difference in the reported 
occurrence of childhood sexual victimization 
175 (21.3%) for males and 148 (21.4% for 
females. In regards to sexual victimization in 
adulthood ASV, results showed 163 (15%) for 
males and 154 (16.5%) for females. 

It was also possible to examine who was 
reported to be the perpetrators of CSV. Table 
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2 shows obtained results. A larger percent of 
CSV was reported by both males and females 
to be perpetrated by non-family members as 
compared to family members 

frequency of occurrence of cSV 
As some countries required respondents to 

provide information regarding the frequency 
with which they had experienced victimiza-

tion. It was then possible to tabulate this ac-
cording to the reported perpetrators. Table 3 
shows the frequency with which family and 
non family members were reported to have 
perpetuated victimization. 

The tendency was to report occurrence of 
CSV from non family members as occurring 
rarely, though in some cases it was reported as 
relatively the same. It was also possible to exam-

SEXUAL VICTIMIZATION IN NIGERIA

table 2: Gender differences in reported perpetrators of 

gender

cSV

family Members non family Members

Male 70 (8.5%) 170 (15.4%)
Female 58 (8.4%) 147 (15.5%)

table 3: Reported perpetration of CSV by family and non-family members 

gender

family Member non-family Members

rarely often rarely often

Male 42 (5.1%) 28 (3.4%) 92 (8.3%) 78 (7.1%)
Female 30 (4.3%) 28 (4.0%) 81 (8.6%) 66 (7.0%)

table 1: Demographic characteristics of the sample

Variable n (%)

gender
 Male 1114 (53.8)
 Female 956 (46.2)

Age Mean = 37.71 (SD=12.4)

Marital Status
 Married 1463 (71.1)
 Living with a lover, boy-or girlfriend 45 (2.2)
 Widowed 120 (5.8)
 Divorced 24 (1.2)
 Married but separated 35 (1.7)
 Never married 372 (18.1)

current Drinkers
 Males 467 (42.1)
 Females 213 (22.3)
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ining the degree to which CSV by family mem-
ber may be associated with later victimization 
by non-family members. Chi-square analysis 
showed that being abused by Family members 
was significantly associated with the likelihood 
of being abused by non-family members.

child Sexual Abuse, Sexual Victimization 
and revictimization

We compared rates of CSA and SV calculat-
ing rates of revictimization. 

Sexual Victimization and intimate Partner 
Aggression

Using binary logistic regression we also ex-
amine the relationship between CSA, SV and 
aggression experienced by respondent, first 
as a victim of aggression and then as a per-
petrator of intimate partner aggression. It was 
found that CSV alone was predictive of inti-
mate partner violence perpetrated by female 
respondents. 

Sexual Victimization and Alcohol 
consumption

Data collected also allowed for the exami-
nation of the relationship between CSV, ASV 
and two variables measuring alcohol consump-
tion. Alcohol measures showed whether the 
individual was a current drinker or abstainer as 
well as the usual quantity of alcohol consumed 
during a regular drinking session. Results of 
regression showed that CSV and ASV were 
not predictive of drinking status or consump-
tion of larger quantities of alcohol in a typical 
drinking session. 

DiScuSSion

This work provided the opportunity to ex-
amine the prevalence of reported childhood 
and adult sexual victimization in both male 
and female respondent; this provided the rare 
opportunity to examine gender difference on a 
variety of levels. As well as the extent to which 
CSV or ASV was predictive of subsequent ex-
perience of intimate partner aggression and 
substance misuse.

The results obtained in this study are in line 
with previous studies which reported that CSV 
is evident in both male and female respon-
dents. Though female children are reported 
to have a higher prevalence of reported abuse 
in previous studies (Ackard & Neumark-
Stainzer, 2003; Dube et al., 2005; Edgardh & 
Ormstad 2000), this finding was not upheld in 
this study, and as reported elsewhere (Ibanga 
et al 2010) these differences are not evident in 
some countries. As some have shown findings 
that are similar to these;. It would be interest-
ing to investigate whether this non significant 
gender difference is due more to a change in 
the culture of reporting that may have made 
it easier for males to disclose information on 
sexual abuse and therefore giving us rates that 
are similar to those of females, or that females 
in this study were less willing to report abuse. 
It is research that would tap into the underly-
ing stigma, shame and the cultural beliefs and 
responses to CSV or ASV that is missed out in 
this study that would through more light on the 
factors that may affect the individual’s will-
ingness to report the abuse. Are the rates ob-
served here related to the working situations in 
various homes where there are several maids, 
security men and other low skilled workers in 
households or is the high incidence of males 
reporting ASV related to this working arrange-
ment? 

This study further examined who the report-
ed perpetrators were; whether it was a fam-
ily member or a non-family member. Results 
show that non-family members were reported 
as perpetrators in higher rates than family 
members. There is a need for further investi-
gations into cultural and other factors that may 
account for the observed differences; whether 
the perpetrators as mentioned were workers in 
the homes that have access to the children or 
employers who are in a position of power and 
therefore using this power in relation to sexu-
ally victimizing those under them? 

Though our measure was imperfect as re-
sponses included never, rarely, sometimes, 
often and very often; there was no way of 
knowing whether those that indicated that it 
occurred rarely meant once or twice or if they 
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meant a frequency slightly greater than this 
even though to them it is reported as rare. The 
concept of rare with regards to CSV or ASV 
does have dire consequences. Taking this into 
consideration the results does point to the fact 
that when CSV does occur it is likely to be 
one of multiple victimization, not just by the 
same perpetrator but also possibly by different 
people (family and non-family members for 
instance). With the issues of sexual victimiza-
tion in adulthood it is assumed that at this age 
the rates drop for males are they are stronger 
and more able to defend themselves from per-
petrators. This drop was not significant for the 
male respondents in this study. There may be a 
need for more specific information in regards 
to who in reality is the perpetrator of the re-
ported sexual victimization.

We also were able to examine if CSA was 
predictive of partner aggression or subsequent 
alcohol use in later life. Evidence from previ-
ous research predicts that men are more likely 
than women to engage in overt behaviour such 
as interpersonal violence, and heavy drinking 
which are more overt while women would 
engage in activities that are internalized such 
as depression and anxiety (Coid et al., 2001; 
West, Williams & Segal, 2000; White & Wi-
dom, 2003). Results obtained did not support 
the gender pattern of behaviour. The predictive 
pattern of previous research where it leads to 
female drinking and being victims of partner 
aggression in adulthood and males perpetrat-
ing aggression. The data here shows that CSV 
was predictive of respondents perpetuation of 
aggressive act towards partner. It appears the 
questions of the relationship of victimization 
and intimate partner aggression could be better 
addressed using qualitative research methods 
which would help understand the experience 
of CSV and/or ASV and how this may be re-
lated to aggressive episodes experienced by 
some. 

Again victimization as a predictor of sub-
sequent alcohol consumption was also exam-
ined the results showed that CSV and ASV 
were not predictive of drinking status, neither 
were they individually or jointly predictors for 
later consumption of larger amounts of alco-

hol than individuals who had not experience 
victimization. These findings are somewhat 
different from earlier surveys which were con-
sistent in finding a relationship between CSA 
and later alcohol consumption, in some cases 
reflecting more of Widom (1999) result, as 
no relationship was found between CSA and 
substance misuse. It could be that the rela-
tionship between substance misuse and CSA 
refers more to situation of multiple victimiza-
tion rather than single incidents of abuse. Or 
it could be that as Nigeria is considered more 
as a nation with high levels of abstention that 
alcohol consumption may not be the route via 
which those who have experience sexual vic-
timization use in coping with this experience. 
Additionally, the lack of difference may have 
been due to the measure of alcohol consump-
tion being used. As we measured last year 
abstainers along with taking self-report mea-
sures of usual quantity consumed at a normal 
drinking session These results highlight a need 
for more in-depth study at country levels to 
ascertain gender differences in the negative 
consequences of CSV and ASV that people 
experience. 

Though this work had several strengths as it 
included both males and females, allowing for 
comparison across a number of issues, there 
were however several limitations to this work. 
It was cross sectional and the information 
gathered was retrospective, and not confirmed. 
Being quantitative did not allow for gathering 
information to the meaning of the concepts 
and the persons understanding or interpreta-
tion of the questions asked. This could have 
provided insights to the meanings and associa-
tions of CSV and ASV and possibly provide 
greater insight to the pattern of results that was 
obtained. 

Further limitation of this work was that 
specific questions regarding abuse were not 
included in this survey. For instance the se-
verity of the victimization was not assessed, 
neither was the respondent’s age at the 
time of the abuse, gender of the abuser, and 
whether or not it was accompanied by physi-
cal violence or threat of violence. If at all 
the individual had reported the abuse at that 
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time to any other person. Furthermore we did 
not inquire as to the nature of the abuse that 
would have allowed for us to make a distinc-
tion between abuse that was penetrative as 
opposed to non-penetrative forms of abuse. 
These questions would have better enabled us 
to search for other consequences of abuse to 
see if they differ (Classen, Palesh, & Rashi, 
2005). 

concluSion

Despite the limitations, this work for the first 
time allowed for the examination of childhood 
sexual abuse, adult sexual victimization and 
revictimization across a large sample. The re-
sults presented showed that males and females 
reported equally high rates of victimization. In 
planning any prevention or intervention pro-
gramme there will be a need to understanding 
of the specific factors that are associated with 
CSV/ ASV in this country. 
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